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'The Advocates' Videotaped on Campus by PBS 
The Great Hall of the Wren Building 

is the setting for "The Advocates" 
hour-long telecast Thursday at 8 p.m. 
over Channels 15 and 23. 

The program was videotaped April 9 
in the Great Hall, with an audience 
primarily of William and Mary law 
students. 

"The Advocates" is shown over 200 
television stations associated with the 
Public Broadcasting System.  It is pro¬ 
duced by WGBH Educational Foundation, 
Inc., of Boston.  Technical support was 
provided by staff and equipment of 
WCVE-TV, Richmond, and Colonial 
Williamsburg. 

The program Thursday deals with the 
question of whether a newspaper should 
be obligated to print replies by poli¬ 
tical candidates it attacks edi¬ 
torially. 

A second program, videotaped 
April 10 in the Great Hall, dealt with 
whether the office of Special Prosecu¬ 
tor Leon Jaworski should be made perma¬ 
nent.  It was broadcast last Thursday. 

Lou students Nora J.  Bailes   (2nd 
from left), Student Bar Association 
President,  and John P.   Weber  (far 
right)  at taping session in Great Hall. 

National Library Week, April 22-26 
National Library Week will be 

observed on campus April 22-26. 
Theme for the observance is "Some¬ 

thing for Everyone," with astrology as 
the emphasized subject and as the focus 
of Swem Library's observance of the 
week. 

"Our objective is to show the stu¬ 
dents and faculty that the library has 
facets other than the traditional use 
of the library as a research tool," 
said Alva W. Stewart, associate 
librarian. 

Hans von Baeyer, chairman of the 
Physics Department, will speak on 
"Astrology, The Whore of Babylon" 
Tuesday, April 23, at 3:15 p.m. in the 
Botetourt Theatre. 

During the week classical and semi- 
classical music, furnished by Swem's 
Audio-Visual Department, will be piped 
into the lobby.  Exhibits in the lobby 
will include: periodical articles per¬ 
taining to astrology; a 35-slide-sound 
presentation, depicting the history and 
development of libraries from ancient 
to present times; posters with each of 
the 12 zodiac signs; 50 books, selected 
by staff librarians, on a variety of 
subjects relating to the signs of the 
zodiac. Copies of the list of books 
will be available in the lobby. 

Movies, courtesy of the Audio-Visual 
Department, Williamsburg Public 
Library, and Colonial Williamsburg, to 
be shown in the Botetourt Theatre 
include: Monday, April 22, 10-11 a.m., 
"Great Train Robbery," "Slapstick," 
"Trip to the Moon," "Fatal Glass of 

Beer"; Tuesday, 10-11 a.m., "Cabinet of 
Dr. Caligari"; Wednesday, 10-11 a.m., 
"The Music of Williamsburg" and 
3-4 p.m., "Colonial Naturalist"; Thurs¬ 

day, 2:30-4:30 p.m., "Citizen Kane"; 
and Friday, 10-11 a.m., "Potemkin" and 
2-3:45 p.m., "Mabel's Married Life," 
"Hustlin' Hank," "Will Rogers," "When 
the Clouds Roll," and "The New York 
Hat." 

Members of the Planning Committee 
include chairperson Patricia Parks, 
library assistant, reference; Sharon 
Stauffer, library assistant, reference; 
Barbara Lebeau, reserve room librarian; 
and Margaret Cook, curator of manu¬ 
scripts. 

Hibbard Band Concert 
William and Mary's Concert Band will 

present the 1974 Carl Hibbard Memorial 
Concert, Friday, April 26, at 8:15 p.m. 
in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. 

Admission to the concert is $1. 
Children will be admitted free of 
charge. 

Proceeds from the concert will go 
towards the Carl Hibbard Band Scholar¬ 
ship Fund, established in 1958 by Capt. 
and Mrs. R. C. Hibbard of Triangle, in 
memory of their son, a former member of 
the William and Mary Concert Band.  The 
scholarship is awarded annually to a 
student on the basis of musical 
ability, interest, character, need, and 
academic achievement. 

Directed by Charles R. Varner, pro¬ 
fessor of music, the program will 
include seven musical selections repre¬ 
senting the work of classical, roman¬ 
tic, and contemporary composers. 

Nancy Smith, a senior music major 
from Dix Hills, L.I., New York, will be 
featured playing the horn in a selec¬ 
tion by Richard Strauss entitled, "Horn 
Concerto No. 1 in E Flat, Op. 11." 

Special Education 
Conference Planned 

The Division of Special Education is 
planning a regional conference on the 
subject "Litigation, Legislation, and 
Special Education" which will be held 
in Williamsburg May 3-4. 

The conference is being designed for 
public school administrators and super¬ 
visory personnel and for state educa¬ 
tion agency personnel in the southern 
region of the United States. The 
central objective is to acquaint parti¬ 
cipants with various aspects of the 
nationwide movement toward providing 
legal protection and adequate educa¬ 
tional opportunities for handicapped 
children. 

Papers to be read and discussed at 
the conference include:  "Legislation 
and Litigation in Special Education: 
Impressions' Concerning Some Compelling 
Problems" by Burton Blatt, director of 
the division of special education and 
rehabilitation, Syracuse University; 
"Alternatives to Current Educational 
Problems" by Maynard Reynolds, Depart¬ 
ment of Special Education, University 
of Minnesota; "Special Education: 
Illegal and Immoral Uses" by Jane 
Mercer, associate professor. Department 
of Sociology, University of California, 
Riverside. 

Also "The Legal Rights of Handi- . 
capped Children: The Problems of No- 
Service and Misservices" by Paul 
Dimond, attorney, formerly of the 
Center for Law and Education, Harvard 
University; "The Pennsylvania Experi¬ 
ence" by Joseph Lantzer, director. 
Right to Education Programs, Pennsyl¬ 
vania State Department of Education; 
and "Legislation, Litigation, and 
Public Attitude:  Recent Cases and 
Litigation" by Alan Abeson, director, 
State-Federal Information Clearing¬ 
house, Council for Exceptional 
Children. 

In addition, State Senator Hunter 
Andrews will meet with Virginia edu¬ 
cators to speak about financial and 
.other legislative problems connected 
wi^th special education in Virginia. 
Mr. Abeson will discuss similar issues 
with out-of-state participants. 

Conference participants will have 
the opportunity to meet in small group, 
informal seminars with the speakers and 
Robert Bloom, assistant professor, and 
Louis Messier and Douglas Prillaman, 
associate professors, of the Division 
of Special Education. This conference 
is a first for this area. 

Campus Exhibits 
"In Spite of Conditions," student 

art show. Andrews Hall Gallery, 
Wednesday through Sunday, 1-5 p.m., 
ending April 28. 

Exhibit of costumes and scenery 
designs by students in the Department 
of Theatre and Speech and members of 
the WSM Theatre, Phi Beta Kappa Hall, 
April 17-30 



I ;——  
Economics 

Martin A. Garrett, Jr., associate 
professor, attended the Southern 
Regional Science Association meetings 
in Washington, D.C., on April 4-5 and 
was chairman of a session entitled 
"Regional Impact of Public Policy." 
For the past three years, Mr. Garrett 
has been a member of the Executive 
Council of the Southern Regional 
Science Association. 

Leonard Schifrin, head of the 
Department, attended the annual meeting 
of the Midwest Economics Association in 
Chicago on April 4-6. He was the dis¬ 
cussant for the paper "The 1962 Drug 
Amendments and the Dilemma of Public 
Policy." 

His article "Thalidomide and Beyond: 
Some Recommendations Regarding Public 
Policy Toward the Ethical Drug 
Industry" appears in the Winter, 1974 
issue of the International Joicmal of 
Health Services. 

Faculty News. 
Government 

Fine Arts 
Four works of sculpture of Carl A. 

Roseberg, professor, are being shown at 
the Tidewater '74 Exhibition at the 
Columbia Museum of Art in Columbia, 
S.C. The works include:  "Classical 
Figure," cast bronze; "Bather," cast 
bronze and cast aluminum; "Spiral 
Form," welded steel rods; and "Flame," 
paldao wood. 

Tidewater '74  '    -  N m 

features works of 
24 artists from 
the Norfolk- 
Hampton Roads- 
Virginia Beach 
area. The show 
will run through 
May 5. 

A native of 
Vinton, Iowa, Mr. 
Roseberg earned B.F.A. and M.F.A. 
degrees at Iowa State University. 
is a life fellow of the International 
Institute of Arts and Letters. 

Roseberg 

He 

Geology 
Bruce K. Goodwin, professor; Stephen 

C. Clement and Gerald Johnson, associ¬ 
ate professors; and John B. Thomas, 
assistant professor, attended the meet¬ 
ing of the Northeastern Section of the 
Geological Society of America in 
Baltimore, Md., March 20-23. Mr. John¬ 
son presented a paper entitled "The 
Late Quaternary Evolution of the Lower 
York-James Peninsula, Virginia." Mr. 
Thomas was a speaker in a short course 
on "Application of Cathotoluminescence 
in Petrographic Examination of Rock 
Samples." Mr. Clement and Mr. Goodwin, 
with Neil Bockoven, '74, Russell 
Ellison, '75, and Stephen Snyder, '73, 
presented a paper entitled "A Possible 
Domal Structure in the Outer Piedmont 
of Virginia." 

Mr. Goodwin and Mr. Thomas were co¬ 
authors of a recently published paper 
entitled "Shelf Sediments Off Chesa¬ 
peake Bay; Part III, Heavy Minerals." 
This paper was published as Special 
Scientific Report 68 by The Virginia 
Institute of Marine Science. 

Correction 
The title of Michael Faia's book, to 

be published later this year, is The 
Professors,  rather than The Profes¬ 
sionals,   as reported in the April 9 
issue of the News.    The book is co- 
authored by Satoshi Ito, associate pro¬ 
fessor of sociology. 

Chonghan Kim, professor, attended 
the 26th annual meeting of the Associa¬ 
tion for Asian Studies held April 1-3 
in Boston. Mr. Kim was one of the par¬ 
ticipants in a panel entitled "Two 
Koreas in Comparative Perspective," 
where he presented a paper on "Two 
Koreas and the United Nations." During 
the AAS meeting, Korean political 
scientists in the United States held 
their own annual meeting, at which time 
Mr. Kim was elected as a member of the 
steering committee of Korean Political 
Scientists Association. He will serve 
as the vice-chairman of the steering 
committee for the coming year. 

Metropolitan Criminal 
Justice Center 

Staff members who participated in 
the recent Alpha Kappa Delta Socio¬ 
logical Research Symposium that was 
hosted by the Department of Sociology 
of Virginia Commonwealth University 
included Charles W. Thomas, research 
director and adjunct associate profes¬ 
sor of sociology; Ineke Haen, research 
associate; and Robin Cage, research 
assistant. Mr. Thomas served as the 
chairperson for a topical section 
devoted to the sociology of correc¬ 
tions, and Ms. Haen was the co-author 
of a paper entitled "On the Origins of 
Alienation in Prison Society." 

Mr. Thomas also attended the annual 
conference of the Pacific Sociological 
Association which was held in San Jose, 
Calif., March 26-28, where he presented 
a paper entitled "The Consequences of 
Incompatible Goal Structures in Correc¬ 
tional Settings." 

The following papers authored by 
members of the Center's staff have been 
accepted for publication: 

"Social Sanctions and Social 
Control," co-authored by Charles W. 
Thomas and David M. Petersen, to appear 
as Chapter 8 of Marcello Truzzi's 
Social Deviance:    Integrative and 
Analytic Perspectives,   Lexington, 
Mass.: J). C. Heath § Company, 
scheduled for publication this summer. 

"Juvenile Court Intake: An Analysis 
of Discretionary Decision-Making," 
Criminology:    An Interdisciplinary 
Journal,   scheduled for publication in 
August, by Charles W. Thomas and 
Christopher M. Sieverdes. 

The Center has also issued a 
research bulletin entitled Deterrence 
of Crime:    A Reformulation of 
Chamhliss ' Typology of Deterrence,  by 
Charles W. Thomas and J. Sherwood 
Williams. Copies of all research bul¬ 
letins are available from the Center 
without charge. 

Modern Languages 
Ron Hallett, assistant professor, 

attended the Northeast Modern Language 
Association conference at Penn State on 
April 4-6. He read a paper entitled 
"The Analytical Dizains of Sceve in the 
Delie." 

Merrit Cox, associate professor, has 
published a review of John H. R. Polt's 
Caspar Melchor de Jovellanos  (New York: 
Twayne, 1971) in the winter issue of 
the Hispanic Review.    Mr. Cox's own 
book. The Rev.  John Bowie:    The Genesis 
of Cervccntean Criticism,  was reviewed 
in the same issue of the Hispanic 
Review. 

Luke Martel, associate professor; 
Elsa Diduk and Ann Tyler Netick, assis¬ 
tant professors; and Joanne Basso, 

Modern Languages continued 

instructor, attended the spring meet¬ 
ings of the Modem Foreign Language 
Association of Virginia (MFLAV) and the 
Virginia Chapter of the American Asso¬ 
ciation of Teachers held at Washington 
and Lee in Lexington April 5-6. 

Mr. Martel is vice-president of the 
American Association of Teachers of 
French. 

Mrs. Netick was elected treasurer of 
the Virginia Chapter of the American 
Association of Teachers of Slavic and 
Eastern European Languages for 1974-75. 

Ms. Basso, president of the 
Virginia Chapter of the American Asso¬ 
ciation of Teachers of Italian, chaired 
the annual meeting and was reelected 
president for the 1974-76 term. Ms. 
Basso is on the board of directors of 
the MFLAV and attended the annual meet¬ 
ing of the board. 

Mrs. Diduk attended the meeting of 
the Virginia Chapter of the American 
Association of Teachers of German and, 
along with Luke Martel, attended the 
meeting of the Virginia Council for 
Study Abroad. Mrs. Diduk, College rep¬ 
resentative to the Council, was elected 
vice chairman for 1974-75. 

Physics Colloquia 
Michael Tinkham of Harvard Univer¬ 

sity will speak on "Superconductivity 
and its Applications" Thursday, 
April 18, at 8 p.m. in S113. 

Mr. Tinkham's talk is being co-spon¬ 
sored by the Physics Department and the 
Sigma Xi Club. The perfect conductiv¬ 
ity and perfect diamagnetism of super¬ 
conductors will be discussed in terms 
of electron pairs in a macroscopic 
quantum state. Applications to power¬ 
ful superconducting magnets and to 
sensitive superconducting magnetometers 
and voltmeters will also be discussed. 
Refreshments will be served following 
the talk. 

J. Primack of the University of 
California at Santa Cruz will speak on 
"Experimental Tests of Weak Interaction 
Gauge Theories" Friday, April 19, at 
4:30 p.m. in S109. Coffee will be 
served at 4 p.m. in the conference 
room. 
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Faculty News, continued 

School of Education 
Armand Galfo, professor, has been 

named as the outstanding reservist in 
the Tactical Air Command of the Air 
Force for the year 1973. Mr. Galfo was 
cited for research and consultative 
work which he carried out while filling 
a reserve mobilization assignment at 
Langley Air Force Base. 

In a ceremony conducted recently at 
the Pentagon, Major General Oliver W. 
Lewis, director of personnel affairs. 
Headquarters U.S.A.F., presented Mr. 
Galfo with an award plaque from the Air 
Reserve Center, Denver. 

Currently, Mr. Galfo holds the rank 
of Colonel in the reserves with an 
assignment at Headquarters, U.S.A.F., 
the Pentagon. 

Two members of the Division of 
Special Education are participating in 
the national convention of the Council 
for Exceptional Children being held in 
New York City this week. 

Douglas Prillaman, associate profes¬ 
sor, will be a panelist in a seminar on 
Diagnostic-Prescriptive Teaching. 
Robert B. Bloom, assistant professor, 
will be a resource person for a work¬ 
shop on "Open Education for Emotionally 
Disturbed Children." Mr. Prillaman is 
one of the co-creators of the Diag¬ 
nostic-Prescriptive Teacher model for 
educationally handicapped children. 
Mr. Bloom has been actively involved 
with the "open education movement" 
throughout his educational career. 

CAMPUS PROFILE/^*^.^^^ 

Sociology 
Wayne Kernodle, professor, was an 

invited participant in the National 
Conference on Evaluation in Alcohol, 
Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Programs 
held in Washington, D.C., April 1-4. 
The Conference was sponsored by the 
Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health 
Administration of the Department of 
Health, Education and Welfare.  It was 
organized by the Division of Community 
Psychiatry, State University of New 
York at Buffalo. 

'74-75 Visiting Scholars 
Applications are now being accepted 

from faculty members who wish to invite 
a speaker to visit the campus, through 
the 1974-75 Visiting Scholars program 
of the University Center in Virginia, 
Inc. 

Forms are available in the offices 
of departmental chairmen.  A separate 
form must be completed for each scholar 
requested and sent to Carlyle Beyer, 
director of Project PLUS, Room 310, 
Morton Hall, by Friday, April 26. 

Personnel Bulletin 
Job Openings 

The following positions at the 
College are or will be vacant. 
Qualified employees who wish to be 
transferred to these positions may 
receive additional information at the 
College Personnel Office. The College 
of William and Mary is an Equal Oppor¬ 
tunity Employer. Accordingly, women 
and minority employees are encouraged 
to apply for those positions for which 
they feel they are qualified. 

Clerk-Stenographer C - 2 positions open 
Clerk-Typist B - one-half day 
Clerk-Typist A 
Institutional Policeman 

Student employees look forward to 
payday on the tenth of each month—and 
Edith Marsh does, too.  It means she 
has prepared another payroll, sent the 
figures to Richmond and that the fin¬ 
ished product has come back. 

Mrs. Marsh has been a secretary in 
the Student Aid Office since 1972. 
Before that she had worked for the same 
man for several years—E. Leon Looney, 
former director of the Extension Divi¬ 
sion and Evening College and now direc¬ 
tor of Student Aid. Mrs. Marsh says 
she enjoys her work very much, espe¬ 
cially the contact with students and 
preparing State and Federal reports. 

In addition to tallying student 
"time sheets" for the payroll, Mrs. 
Marsh helps to process applications for 
financial aid—from incoming freshmen, 
upperclassmen and graduate students at 
the College. 

A native of Akron, Michigan, she 
graduated from Bay City (Mich.) Busi¬ 
ness College and worked for the Dow 
Chemical Company, Midland, Mich., for 
several years. The mother of four, she 
was a homemaker for a number of years 
before moving to Williamsburg in 1964. 
Very active as a PTA member and Sunday 
School teacher while her children were 
growing up, she is now able to spend 
more time around her house and garden. 

She says she owes a debt of grati¬ 
tude to her neighbors on Holly Road for 
their help with her gardening and yard- 
work. Since moving into a new house 
10 years ago, she has continued to 
plant many kinds of bushes, flowers and 
vegetables, to read landscape columns 
and to keep her yard in the shape she 
feels it should be in—through constant 
maintenance work. Mrs. Marsh enjoys 
the outdoors in general and has hiked 

Truesdell to Perform 

F. Donald Truesdell, professor of 
music, will perform in a faculty piano 
recital sponsored by the Department of 
Music, Sunday, April 21, at 4 p.m. in 
the Campus Center Ballroom. His pro¬ 
gram will include works by Beethoven, 
Franck, Dello Joio and, as a special 
feature in commemoration of the centen¬ 
nial anniversary of his year of birth, 
Charles Ives' "Concord" Sonata, the 
third movement, "The Alcotts." The 
recital is open to the public. 

Mr. Truesdell earned degrees in com¬ 
position and piano at the University of 
Michigan, during which time he was 
twice selected to represent the Uni¬ 
versity at a symposium which included 
six mid-western universities. The 
works performed on these occasions were 
"Three Piano Preludes" (1949) and "Con¬ 
certo for Piano and Orchestra" (1951). 
He earned his doctorate in performance 
and pedagogy from the Eastman School of 
Music of the University of Rochester. 

through Glacier and Rocky Mountain 
National Parks. 

At home, Mrs. Marsh says, she 
devotes a great deal of time to Bible 
study, including a study of the archae¬ 
ology of the Holy Land. She has 
refinished some of her furniture and 
has now undertaken a new project-- 
upholstering an antique sofa and chair. 
She also enjoys crewel embroidery, 
knitting and sewing--everything from 
draperies and clothes to stuffed 
animals for her three young grand¬ 
children. 

Fulbright Recipients 
Peter D. Wiggins, assistant profes¬ 

sor of English, has been named the 
recipient of a nine-month Fulbright- 
Hays research grant for study in Italy. 

Vinson H. Sutlive, Jr., associate 
professor of anthropology, has also 
been awarded a three-month summer 
Fulbright research grant. 

Mr. Wiggins plans to pursue research 
on the life and works of Ludovico 
Ariosto, an early 16th century Italian 
poet. 

Mr. Sutlive will study the emigra¬ 
tion habits of the Ibans, a once-primi¬ 
tive group in Malaysia. He said the 
grant was one of a series awarded for 
"urgent" research in the area of popu¬ 
lation and urban studies. 

Staff Notes 
President's Office 

Jerry Van Voorhis, assistant to the 
president, attended the National Con¬ 
ference for Training in Affirmative 
Action held in Washington, D.C., 
recently. 

Mr. Van Voorhis was awarded a cer¬ 
tificate of university standing in 
executing Affirmative Action by the 
Project for Academic Affirmative Action 
Training, sponsored by the American 
Association of Colleges and Inter¬ 
national Association of Official Human 
Rights Agencies. 

Swem Library 
Harry Krauss, library assistant in 

the Periodicals Department, recently 
attended a meeting of the Board of 
Directors, U. S. Victorian Society, in 
Philadelphia. He also attended the 
annual conference of the Society of 
Architectural Historians in New 
Orleans. 

Suzanne Foley, head. Reference 
Department, was married to Garland 
Brown of Newport News at her home in 
Norfolk on April 13. 

Bernadette Freeman assumed duties 
April 2 as a part-time check-point 
assistant in the Circulation Depart¬ 
ment. A native of Australia, Mrs. 
Freeman attended the Whitehall Academy 
of Dramatic Art in that country. 



Fine Arts Lecture 
The Department of Fine Arts is spon¬ 

soring a lecture by Marco Chiarini, 
director of the well-known Pitti Gal¬ 
lery in Florence, Italy. Mr. Chiarini 
will speak on the "Medici as Collectors 
of Art" on Wednesday, April 17, at 
8 p.m. in Andrews 101. The lecture is 
open to the public. 

The history of the formation and the 
growth of the world famous collection 
of paintings and sculpture in the 
Uffizi and Pitti Galleries is the 
history of the tastes of a small group 
of individuals in the Medici family, 
who range from fifteenth-century 
businessmen to seventeenth-century 
princes and grand dukes. 

Mr. Chiarini's research has focused 
on many aspects of Renaissance and 
Baroque art, ranging from Medici 
patronage to studies in articles and 
exhibition catalogues of developments 
in landscape painting in the 
seventeenth-century. He recently has 
published books on the drawings of 
Claude Lorraine and on seventeenth- 
century landscape drawing. 

Mr. Chiarini is visiting briefly in 
Williamsburg, after having lectured 
widely and after having opened an exhi¬ 
bition organized and prepared by Ameri¬ 
can and European scholars at the 
Detroit Institute of Arts. 

Chemistry Speakers 
The Virginia and Hampton Roads Sec¬ 

tions of the American Chemical Society 
will hold a joint meeting on Saturday, 
April 27, in the Campus Center. 

Henry W. Morgan, senior physicist in 
the Physics Division at Oak Ridge 
National Laboratory, will speak at 
4 p.m. on "Coherent Light and 
Holography." Gerald A. Soffen, a 
project scientist in space biology for 
Project Viking '75 at NASA's Langley 
Research Center, will speak at 8 p.m. 
on "Project Viking—Mission to Mars." 
Both lectures will be given in the 
Campus Center Theatre and are open to 
the public. 

Mr. Morgan will present a brief 
history of the theory and experiments 
on stimulated emission of radiation, 
followed by a description of the He-Ne 
electrical excitation and the mechan¬ 
isms of population inversion. He will 
discuss temporal and spatial coherence 
of radiation, illustrated by experi¬ 
ments with the laser beam. He will 
discuss interference phenomena in 
general, leading to the specific case 
of the hologram and then show different 
holograms illuminated by a laser and by 
conventional light sources. 

Mr. Soffen will discuss the search 
for life on Mars. He has developed 
experiments in exobiology to be sent to 
Mars and an automated vidicon micro¬ 
scope which may be used in a future 
planetary mission. His automated urine 
sampling and analysis device was flown 
in 1970 on Biosatellite D, and he pro¬ 
vided bio-experiments for a record 
130,000-foot balloon mission. 

Health Center Report 
The Student Health Center report for 

the month of March shows 1,785 persons 
were treated as outpatients (855 men 
students, 891 women students, 39 
employees) while 79 (40 men, 39 women) 
were hospitalized for a total of 200 
days. 

Figures from the March, 1973, report 
show 1,015 persons were treated as out¬ 
patients and 39 persons were admitted 
for a total of 77 days. 

Visiting Scholar 
•ssrs- 

Catherine L. Allen 

Catherine L. Allen, dean of Boston- 
Bouve College, Northeastern University, 
will speak at the College on Wednesday, 
April 24, at 8 p.m. in the Campus 
Center Theatre. 

Ms. Allen will speak on "Physical 
Education, Health, Recreation—Chal¬ 
lenge and Promise." Her visit to 
campus is part of the current Visiting 
Scholars Series arranged in cooperation 
with the University Center in Virginia, 
Inc. 

The recipient of numerous honors, 
awards, and fellowships, she has served 
as president of the American Associa¬ 
tion of Health, Physical Education and 
Recreation and the National Association 
for Physical Education of College 
Women. 

Ms. Allen has been both a delegate 
and participant to the International 
Congress, sponsored by the Inter¬ 
national Association of Physical Educa¬ 
tion and Sports for Girls and Women, on 
three separate occasions:  to Washing¬ 
ton, D.C., in 1961; to Cologne, 
Germany, in 1965; and to Tokyo, Japan, 
in 1969. She also spoke before the 
International Congress held in Teheran, 
Iran, in 1973. 

She is the author of a book entitled 
Fun for FHA  (Future Homemakers of 
America), and the co-author of 
Tennessee Recreation Handbook for Group 
Leaders. 

YD's Honored 
The William and Mary Young Democrats 

attended the Virginia Young Democrats 
State Convention in Richmond recently 
and returned with a number of honors. 

The Club was selected this year as 
the outstanding collegiate Club in the 
State, and was commended for its 
efforts to elect Democrats to office 
and its aid to the Democratic party. 
The Club was also cited as a unit in 
the outstanding region of the State. 

Club president Jim Almand, a law 
student, was elected state executive 
vice president.  Linda Kite, '75, 
treasurer, won election as chairperson 
of the College Federation, an organiza¬ 
tion of Young Democrats clubs on col¬ 
lege campuses in Virginia. 

College Republicans 
Greg Wolbers, '76, of Lake Forest, 

111., was recently elected president of 
the William and Mary College Republican 
Club. 

Also elected were Andy Vanderhoof, 
'77, Springfield, vice president; Kathy 
Chudoba, '77, Prince George, secretary; 
Mary Langford, '77, Vienna, treasurer; 
and Chris Jackson, '77, Virginia Beach, 
liaison officer. 

Lady Mander to Speak 
Rosalie, Lady Mander, of Wightwick 

Manor, near Wolverhampton, England, 
will give an illustrated lecture on 
"Rossetti and Victorian Painting" in 
the Botetourt Theatre of Swem Library 
at 11 a.m. on Monday, April 22.  The 
lecture, arranged by the Committee on 
Lectures and the Departments of English 
and Fine Arts, is open to the public. 

Lady Mander is an eminent authority 
on the nineteenth-century English 
artistic and literary movement, the 
Pre-Raphaelite Brotherhood. She 
received her M.A. from Oxford Uni¬ 
versity and, under the name R. Glynn- 
Grylls, she has published many articles 
and books on English literature and 
art, the most recent of which is 
Portrait of Rossetti  (1965). 

Wightwick Manor, Lady Mander's home, 
has been described as a "Pre-Raphaelite 
Memorial," with William Morris wall¬ 
paper or silk and damask hangings in 
each room.  Much of the furniture in 
the manor house was bought from Morris 
and the art collection there is rich in 
works by Millais, Rossetti, Burne- 
Jones, Madox Brown, Holman Hunt and 
others associated with the "P.R.B." 

Lady Mander is currently making a 
brief lecture tour of colleges and uni¬ 
versities in Virginia and North 
Carolina under sponsorship of the 
Anglo-American Society. 

Election Results 
Sharon Pandak, a junior from 

Staunton, was elected president of the 
Student Association in elections held 
Tuesday, April 9.  Former student 
ombudsman and vice-president of the SA, 
she is a member of Kappa Alpha Theta 
sorority.  She won over Dave Ryan, a 
junior from Schenectady, N.Y. 

New SA vice-president is Bob Ott, 
'76, of Point Pleasant, N.J., who won 
over Marcia Carl, '75, of Norfolk and 
Joseph Marren, '76, of White Plains, 
N.Y.  SA secretary and treasurer will 
be announced later.  Forty-two percent 
of William and Mary students voted in 
the elections. 

Senior class president for 1974-75 
is Van Black, of Marlton, N.J.  He won 
over Bruce Pflaum, Geneva, 111.; Dave 
Fedeles, Ambler, Pa.; Jay Burgomaster, 
Burlington, Mass.; and write-in candi¬ 
date, Terry Regan of Denville, N.J. 

Senior class vice president is Bill 
Smyth, Charleston, S.C, and secretary- 
treasurer is Nancy Burgess, Norfolk. 

New Honor Council members for 
1974-75 are -- Class of 1975: Dave 
Russo, Closter, N.J.; Lynne Shackle- 
ford, Raleigh, N.C.; Cindi Lewis, 
Columbia, Md.; and Mary Beth Leibowitz, 
Knoxville, Tenn. Members from the 
class of 1976 are: Gayle Yamada, 
Arlington; Nancy Turrentine, Nashville, 
Tenn.; Maureen Lucey, McLean; and 
Martha Lufkin, Bon Air.  Elected from 
the class of 1977 were:  Lisa Bolano- 
vich, Pittsburgh, Pa.; George Tsahakis, 
Roanoke; Kathy Eason, Richmond; and 
Peter Garland, Scotia, N.Y. 

Senior Piano Recital 
Karla Hoffman will present her 

senior recital in piano on Thursday, 
April 25, in Phi Beta Kappa Auditorium 
at 8:15 p.m.  The recital was 
originally scheduled for April 28. 

The public is invited to attend. 



Official Memoranda 
To:      The College Community 

Subject:  Public Relations Policy 

In recent years, the College, along with other public 
agencies, has moved into a more "open" environment in terms of 
fuller disclosure of its discussions, decisions and opera¬ 
tions.  Last year, for the first time, State-supported insti¬ 
tutions of higher learning were placed under the purview of 
the Freedom of Information Act insofar as the Act pertains to 
public access to certain records and to prompt disclosure of 
applicable actions by the Board of Visitors. 

Consistent with sound administrative policies, and in the 
light of the above, the College has evolved a pattern in its 
dealings with the public which constitutes a clear, although 
unwritten policy. At my request, the Administrative Council 
has reviewed a written summary of existing policies and, at 
its April 3, 1974 meeting, concurred in the following state¬ 
ment which is published as the official College policy: 

The College of William and Mary believes that its right 
to operate is conferred, in the last analysis, by the 
people and, therefore, public knowledge about and under¬ 
standing of its activities, operations, goals and objec¬ 
tives, and general mission are worthwhile goals to achieve 
in the College's relationships with the public. 

The College desires to be open and candid about its 
operations, and in doing so it has the obligation to take 
all necessary steps to insure that its activities, opera¬ 
tions and mission are understood by the public at large. 

It has the further obligation to take steps to correct 
inaccurate understandings and impressions about the 
College.  Its obligation extends not only to the general 
public, but especially the internal community, in recogni¬ 
tion that students and employees are a most important seg¬ 
ment of the public.  The goodwill of all of the College's 
constituencies, and the general public, is a valuable 
asset. 

To implement this policy, the College shall honor 
requests for information in the spirit of the Freedom of 
Information Act and appropriate legal interpretations of 
this law.  Prompt disclosure will be made of College deci¬ 
sions, except those exempted by law, with special regard 
for fully informing the internal community as promptly as 
possible. 

Each Vice President shall be held responsible for insur¬ 
ing that the College's policy and guidelines as outlined 
above are upheld in his particular area of responsibility. 
Each shall take the appropriate steps to insure that subor¬ 
dinates are aware of the policy and legal requirements, and 
make provision for procedures of implementation. Adminis¬ 
trative officials who respond to requests for information, 
from the press or the public, will make efforts to share 
their responses in writing with the Vice Presidents and 
Office of Information Services to assist them in dealing 
with similar questions which they may receive. 

The Office of Information Services will have the mission 
of evaluating public attitudes, identifying the policies 
and procedures of the College with the public interest, and 
executing a program of action to earn and sustain public 
understanding of and acceptance for the College's unique 
mission and status, consistent with public relations com¬ 
mitments and policies. 

Thomas A. Graves, Jr. 
President 

Debaters Tapped 
William and Mary debaters have been 

selected to participate in the National 
Collegiate Debate Tournament to be held 
April 18-21 at the Air Force Academy, 
Colorado Springs. 

The national Debate Tournament Com¬ 
mittee of the American Forensic Associ¬ 
ation has tapped the team of Steven 
Snoke, Heidelberg, Germany, and Gary 
Keane, Dallas, Tex., on the strength of 
their debating record for an at-large 
berth.  Teams from William and Mary 
have participated in the national 
tournament on three previous occasions, 
selected on the basis of district 
elimination--this year is the first 
time a team from the College has been 
selected at-large. 

Tournament competition will involve 
64 teams from colleges and universities 
throughout the nation. All have been 
invited to compete either by district 
elimination or on an at-large basis. 
In addition to William and Mary eight 
teams across the country have been 
selected for an at-large berth.  Teams 
will compete for top honors in eight 
preliminary rounds and four elimination 
rounds of debate. 

The team of Keane and Snoke have 
amassed an impressive record in stiff 
competition this year, participating in 
13 debate tournaments and winning 64 . 
rounds of debate in 95.  In three top 
national tournaments, where qualifying 
for the elimination rounds is con¬ 
sidered an honor, they reached the 
quarter-finals in debates held at the 
University of Houston, Northwestern 
University, and Butler University. 
Both have won individual top speaker 
awards:  Snoke at tournaments held at 
Texas Christian University, Butler Uni¬ 
versity, and the Marshall-Wythe Debate 
Tournament, held annually at William 
and Mary; and Keane in tournaments at 
Washington and Jefferson College, St. 
Vincent's College, and Marshall-Wythe. 

Current Affairs Panel 
The Current Affairs Panel of the 

United States Army War College, 
Carlisle Barracks, Pa., will hold a 
discussion on Wednesday, April 17, at 
7:30 p.m. in Millington Auditorium. 
The event is being co-sponsored by 
Project PLUS and the Department of 
Military Science. 

The panel is composed of six stu¬ 
dents from the Class of 1974 with one 
faculty member as panel chairman. 
Panel members are Lt. Col. James G. Van 
Straten; Lt. Col. Richard K. McNealy; 
Lt. Col. Henry Doctor, Jr.; Lt. Col. 
Lewis S. Sorley III, panel chairman; 
Lt. Col. Gerald E. Galloway; Lt. Col. 
Donald P. Shaw and Lt. Col. Richard L. 
Tripp. 

Business  Talks 
William Blunt, assistant secretary 

of commerce, will speak at 2 p.m. in 
Jones Hall Monday, April 22.  He will 
speak on "Should the Government be in 
Contest with Market Forces?" 

Blair Smith, vice president for cor¬ 
porate affairs, American Can Company, 
will speak on "Corporate Social 
Responsibility and Credibility," Wed., 
April 24, at 7 p.m. in the Campus 
Center. 

The lectures are being sponsored by 
the M.B.A. Association. 

Audubon Wildlife Film 
The coral reefs and lagoons that 

fringe the Bahama Islands and the 
colorful marine life they support will 
be featured in the Audubon Wildlife 
film Thurs., April 18 at 7:45 p.m. in 
the Campus Center Ballroom. 

Entitled "Four Fathom World," the 
film will be personally narrated by 
Harry Pederson, a nationally recognized 
expert on underwater photography. 

Single admission tickets will be 
available at the door before the per¬ 
formance . 

PDE Banquet Set 

David Harvey 

National Geographic magazine photo¬ 
grapher David A. Harvey will be guest 
speaker Wednesday, April 17, at the 
annual Publications Banquet, scheduled 
for 6 p.m. in the Campus Center Ball¬ 
room and sponsored by Pi Delta Epsilon 
journalism fraternity. 

He will present a special multi¬ 
media show entitled "Impressions of 
Tidewater," which was prepared last 
year through a grant from the Virginia 
Museum of Fine Arts. 

New PDE members will be honored and 
publications editors and the WCWM sta¬ 
tion manager will present merit com¬ 
mendations to individuals who have con¬ 
tributed special efforts during the 
past year. 

The program is open to all members 
of the College's three publications and 
WCWM, and their guests. 
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Putting It Together 

Mono and the College Student 
By Franklin 

One of the most common diseases 
affecting the college age population is 
infectious mononucleosis, or "mono" as 
it is often called. The diagnosis of 
infectious mononucleosis is usually 
considered in any college student who 
is seen by a physician because of ill¬ 
ness. There is no longer any seasonal 
predominance--it occurs at any time 
during the year. The infectious agent 
is thought to be viral. 

The incubation period is variable 
but it averages about eleven days.  It 
takes about eleven days from the time 
one is exposed to the time that one 
comes down with the disease. The 
symptoms, appearing gradually or 
acutely, may be tiredness, weakness, 
headache, sore throat, fever and 
swollen glands in the neck. The throat 
may be severely inflamed, resembling a 
strep throat. A skin rash may appear 
between the 6th and 10th day of the 
disease. 

There is no specific treatment. The 
judicious use of cortisone is often 
helpful in relieving the symptoms. 
Antibiotics are not helpful. There is 
no vaccine to prevent the disease. 
Rest is the only treatment that is 
helpful. 

Commonly asked questions about 
infectious mononucleosis: 

1. When can a physician diagnose 
the disease? 

The disease has to be thought of 
firstly but cannot usually be diagnosed 
before the 4th-10th day of symptoms. 
The symptoms which present themselves 
are very similar to other virus infec¬ 
tions and even to strep throat, for 
which reason, during the first few days 
of the illness, a physician may have 
extreme difficulty in making a precise 
diagnosis. 

2. How many times can I get the 
disease? 

A person usually gets the disease 
only once. 

A. Munsey, M.D. 

3. How infectious is the disease? 
Very close contact appears to be 

necessary and that is why it has been 
called the kissing disease. Even in a 
family unit it is unusual for more than 
one member to get the disease. 

4. If I get run down and tired from 
lack of sleep, am I more likely to get 
the disease? 

While tiredness is the prominent 
symptom of the disease, tiredness does 
not make you any more eligible for the 
disease than any other disease.  Being 
tired or weak would possibly make you 
more likely to catch any disease if you 
were exposed. 

5. Do I have to worry about compli¬ 
cations from the disease? 

Just as you can get a complication 
from a cold or athletes foot, a compli¬ 
cation may appear in infectious mono¬ 
nucleosis.  But with reasonably good 
care of yourself, you should not have 
to be unduly concerned about complica¬ 
tions. 

6. Is dizziness a common symptom 
with mono? 

Dizziness occurs usually when one 
changes position abruptly from a lying 
down to a sitting or a standing posi¬ 
tion or from turning one's head 
quickly.  Some people notice this 
symptom more than others.  It is very 
commonly noticed with any illness, but 
not specifically with mono. 

Lottery Postponed 
The room lottery has been postponed 

until the first week of May, according 
to Dean W. Samuel Sadler. The exact 
schedule will be announced at a later 
date. 

Room deposit refunds will be made 
until the lottery begins.  Students who 
do not plan to live on campus next year 
and who do not plan to go through the 
lottery are encouraged to apply for 
refunds in the Office of Residence Hall 
Life, 206-B James Blair Hall. 

1974 Summer Sessions 
Over 230 courses will be offered in 

summer sessions at the College begin¬ 
ning June 18, according to Paul Clem, 
director of Summer Sessions and the 
Evening College. 

Catalogues are currently available 
at the Summer Sessions Office and 
switchboard in James Blair Hall, Campus 
Center, Swem Library, and several 
classroom buildings on campus. 

In order to receive acceptance and 
room assignments prior to registration, 
completed applications must be received 
in the Summer Sessions Office by 
June 1. Application forms are in the 
back of the current catalogue.  General 
registration will be held June 17. 

Two five-week sessions will be 
held--the first from June 18 through 
July 19 and the second, July 22 through 
August 23. Commencement will be held 
August 24. 

This summer a greater number of 
upper level courses in the arts and 
sciences will be available, particu¬ 
larly in the fields of anthropology, 
psychology, and sociology. 

Course offerings in the arts and 
sciences will include: applied sci¬ 
ences, biology, chemistry, classical 
studies, economics, English, fine arts, 
geology, government, history, mathe¬ 
matics, modem languages, music, phil¬ 
osophy, physical education, physics, 
psychology, religion, sociology, and 
theatre and speech. 

A number of visiting professors will 
be on campus for the summer sessions. 
Vishwanath S. Naravane of India will 
teach Religion 211-212, The History of 
Religion in South Asia and the History 
of Religion in East Asia during the 
first five-week session.  Patrick Scott 
of the University of Edinburgh, United 
Kingdom, will instruct a class in 
English Literary Traditions: The 
Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries, 
during the second summer session. 
Allan R. Sullivan of the University of 
Minnesota will teach two courses in the 
School of Education on Children with 
Learning Disabilities and The Cultur¬ 
ally Disadvantaged Child during the 
first five-week session, and Stewart 
Wheeler, professor of classical studies 
at the University of Richmond, will 
teach Latin 500, a Seminar in Latin 
Literature, during a short session to 
run from July 3 through July 19. 

Raft Debate on Monday 
The Philosophy Club will sponsor its 

annual Raft Debate, Monday, April 22, 
at 8 p.m. in Phi Beta Kappa Hall Audi¬ 
torium. 

The debate is open to the public 
free of charge. 

The audience is asked to imagine a 
shipwreck situation and a raft big 
enough for one man. Three faculty mem¬ 
bers will debate the merits of their 
particular discipline for a place on 
the raft. 

The audience will be given an oppor¬ 
tunity to ask questions of the debaters 
before making its decision on which 
"survivor" shall get a place on the 
raft. 

Alan J. Ward, associate professor of 
government, will serve as moderator. 
John F. Lavach, associate professor of 
education, will serve as the Devil's 
Advocate. Debaters will include 
Richard K. Newman, Jr., professor of 
fine arts, representing the humanities; 
George W. Grayson, Jr., associate pro¬ 
fessor of government, for the social 
sciences; and Herbert Friedman, profes¬ 
sor of psychology, for the natural 
sciences. 



'Run for Your Life' Program Established 

From left,  seated,  Albert Buchanan,   '76, 
Richmond;  Edward Jones,  associate professor 
of physical education for men and director 
of the College  "Run for Your Life" program; 
Robert Benson,   '77,  New City,  N.Y.;  stand¬ 
ing,  Steve Huebner,   '76,  Houston,  Tex., 
President Graves;  and Bob Claude,   '75,  Rich¬ 
mond.    Students received  "Run for Your Life" 
certificates in a presentation in the Presi¬ 
dent's Office  last Tuesday. 

Seven students at the College were 
recently awarded "Run for Your Life" 
certificates for their participation in 
a program designed to improve physical 
fitness and general health through 
running. 

Steve Huebner and Bob Claude 
received both 50 and 100 mile certifi¬ 
cates. 

Those receiving 50 mile certifi¬ 
cates include Robert Benson; Albert 
Buchanan; Roger Ellmore, '77, Blacks- 
burg; Toni Hoke, '74, Mt. Holly, N.J.; 
and Edward Thompson, '75, New Castle, 
Pa. 

The "Run for Your Life" program at 
the College was initiated this winter 
by the Departments of Physical Educa¬ 
tion for Men and Military Science. 
Members of the College community are 
urged to participate in order to insure 
a minimum level of physical fitness. 

At present over 700 students and 
faculty members are running a minimum 
of seven miles per week under the "sus¬ 
taining" phase of the program, which 

requires that they run a mile in 8-1/2 
minutes or less. 

The College "Run for Your Life" pro¬ 
gram is patterned on progressive distance 
running based on the aerobics theory. 

Queen's Guard Drill 
The Queen's Guard, in its last on- 

campus performance for the academic 
year, will present a short drill demon¬ 
stration in the Courtyard of the Wren 
Building Sunday, April 21, at 3 p.m. 
The general public is invited. 

At W&M Hall 
The St. Louis Jazz Quartet will 

appear in concert at William and Mary 
Hall on Sunday, April 21, at 8 p.m. 
The comedy team of Edmonds and Curley 
will also be featured. 

Tickets are on sale at W§M Hall and 
all Ticketron locations at $3 general 
admission and $2 for students. 

Course on Churches 
Registrations are now being accepted 

for a "Study of Colonial Virginia 
Churches," a non-credit course offered 
through the Office of Special Programs, 
beginning April 20. 

The five-week course will meet 
Saturday mornings at the Virginia Asso¬ 
ciated Research Campus in Newport News. 
Instructors will be David L. Holmes, 
associate professor of religion, an 
American church historian; and his 
wife, Carolyn Holmes, who will lecture 
on the architecture of colonial 
churches. 

For additional information and 
registration, contact the Office of 
Special Programs, at VARC, 12070 Jef¬ 
ferson Ave., Newport News, 877-9231, 
Ext. 200, 201. 

Biology Open House 
The Biology Department is having an 

open house in Millington Hall on Sat., 
April 20, from 2-4 p.m. 

Lab and greenhouse tours will be 
given.  All members of the College com¬ 
munity are invited. 

'Music Man' Planned 
Several children in the College com¬ 

munity will appear in "Music Man," 
which will be presented at Lafayette 
High School, Wed.-Sat., April 17-20, at 
8 p.m. Mrs. Thomas K. Hearn, Jr., is 
musical director of the show. 

Appearing in the musical are Chris 
(Richard Kiefer, chemistry), Cynthia 
(Cecil McCully, history), Debbie 
(Dennis Cogle, business affairs). Dee 
(Lynn Doverspike, physics), Bernice 
(Donald Herrmann, institutional 
research). Holly (John Selby, graduate 
arts and sciences), Sarah (Charles 
Varner, music), Tracey (Martin Mathes, 
biology), Rebecca (Edwin H. Rhyne, 
sociology), and Sherrie (Ray Adams, 
treasurer's office). 

Mermettes' Show 

Karen Larson 

Karen Larson performs in "Etude," a 
solo number at the Mermettes annual 
aquatic art show. 

"Collage" is  the theme of the show 
this year, which will be given Wed.- 
Fri., April 17-19,  at 8:15 p.m.  in 
Adair Pool.     The show is open to the 
public with no admission charge. 

Faculty advisor is Jan Tomlinson, 
assistant professor of Physical Educa¬ 
tion for Women. 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS 
FOR SALE 

1973 Buick Century Luxus, midnight 
green with sandlewood vinyl   roof, 
2 dr.,  14,500 miles, power steering and 
brakes, cruise control, air-condition¬ 
ing, AM-FM stereo radio, radial  tires 
and more.     Including tires, sticker 
price was over $5,250 but will   sell   for 
$3,850.    229-0177 or 229-1889. 

Sears Deluxe Model electric dryer, 
3 yrs. old, $70, like new.    9 cu.  ft. 
refrigerator, $35; 1  gentle mare, 
1/2 Quarterhorse, 1/2 Morgan, with 
saddle & electric fence,  12 yrs.  old, 
$200.    Call  229-9441  after 5 p.m. 

1969 Volvo 1425 2dr Sdn.    $1750. 
Driving lights; Michel ins.    Call 
874-6830 or write Doug Ferris,  14316 
Deloice Crescent, Apt. G, Newport News, 
Va.    23602. 

Shimano 3-speed bicycle. Excellent 
condition; 6 months old; $55. Contact 
229-0899 after 5 p.m. 

Norge, by owner, immaculate 3 BR 
brick ranch,  1-1/2 B, LR with F/P, DR, 
eat-in-kit., pine paneled den, attached 
gar., central A/C, storm windows, oak 
floors, Irg.  fnced. yard, garden, tool 
shed,  10 min.  to Wmsbg.    $36,950. 
564-9750 evenings. 

Kodak 35mm camera with case.    Split 
image range finder; Anastar f3.5, 50mm 
lens; speeds from time exposure to 
200th;  lens openings F3.5 to 16.     In 
excellent condition.    Call  229-6474 
after 5 p.m., ask for Mr.  Sykes. 

Ideal  fishing boat.    Sears 12 ft. 
deluxe gamefisher with sport top.    Ex. 
cond.    $200.    Call  229-7605. 

HOUSE for sale, by owner.    York Co.. 
2 miles from College.    Central  heat- 
conditioning; fireplace;  3 baths, 8 
rooms, plus separate 3-room rental 
apartment, with heat, lights separate. 
A 20'  x 30'  garage with storage loft. 
Lot is 200'   x 200', largely wooded 
(nearly 1  acre).    Phone 229-1929. 

Ladies'   26" Western Flyer bicycle in 
good condition.    $25.    Never used, 
Finco high gain broad band FM antenna 
for fringe areas, gold corodized.    $5. 
Phone 229-3592. 

FOR RENT 
3-bedroom apartment, 1 mile to 

campus.    Available May-July, possibly 
longer.    Some furniture if needed. 
Family preferred.    Call 229-3868. 

FOUND 
Luggage keys and Volkswagen keys for 

car with license LUD-504.    May be 
claimed by owner at Beahm's Texaco, 
Richmond Road. 

Engraved gold Cross pen found in PBK 
field.    May be claimed by identifying. 
Contact Barbie Taylor at Ext. 421. 

One glasses'  lens found outside of 
Jefferson Dorm Saturday, April  6. 
Contact Marcia Carl, Ext. 356 to claim. 
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Campus Security Log 

The following thefts have been reported and are under 
investigation: 

4/1172:45 p.m.  Black wallet containing $20 and credentials 
stolen from locker room in WfjM Hall on 4/8 around 6:30 p.m. 

4/11/4:45 p.m.  Wallet containing $89 stolen from resident's 
room in James Blair Terrace #43 on 4/11 between 8-12 a.m. 

4/11/5 p.m. Gold ring with inside initials of "J.C." and 
$13.50 stolen from locker room in W§M Hall. Description given 
of two unauthorized men in area during the time. 

4/14/8 p.m. Gold ring, estimated value of $300, and Elgin 
wristwatch, estimated value of $30, stolen from locker room in 
Blow Gymnasium on 4/11 between 7-8:30 p.m.  Plain gold ring 
with flat dark amber topaz, coat-of-arms engraving; gold 
watch, alligator band. 

4/12/1:05 p.m. Male exposing himself observed behind Landrum 
Dormitory. Search made of area with no results. 

4/12/7:10 p.m.  Fire reported in Landrum kitchen investigated 
and reported to the Williamsburg Fire Department.  Smoke 
damage to cabinets and wires to stove burned. 

4/14/4 p.m. Three nude male motorcyclists reported in 
vicinity of Old Campus Road and Jamestown Road. Three 
arrested by Williamsburg Police Department in the Lake Matoaka 
parking lot area. Charges include indecent exposure, improper 
equipment, no operator's license, reckless driving, no regis¬ 
tration. 

Wheel Locks Termed Successful 
Wheel locks, a method of enforcing campus motor vehicle 

regulation initiated in early April, have been very success¬ 
ful, according to director of safety and security Harvey P. 
Gunson. 

Forced settlement of tickets given to scofflaws has been 
made with a minimum of inconvenience and no additional fin¬ 
ancial penalty. The Transportation Control Board will recom¬ 
mend use of wheel locks on a permanent basis, Mr. Gunson 
stated. 

The first week, seven cars were wheel locked.  In each 
instance the results were very successful, Mr. Gunson said. 

Norfolk Symphony Concert 
Russell Stanger conducts  the Norfolk Symphony Orchestra 

which will appear in concert at Phi Beta Kappa Hall Tuesday, 
April 23,  at 8:30 p.m.     The concert is sponsored by the 
Wednesday Morning Music Club. 

Proceeds from the concert will benefit the Williamsburg 
Youth Orchestra. 

Tickets for the concert,   $4 for adults and $2 for students, 
may be purchased at the Campus Center,  at Ricks Wilson,  Ltd., 
Merchant Square,  and from Mrs.  Frank MacDonald,  229-8587. 

W&M 

Easter 

Bunny 

Poul Erik Olson  (I) 
meets Easter Bunny 
Andrew Graves at the 
Easter Egg Hunt held 
at the President's 
House on Sunday. 

College Bus Schedules Revised 

The Vice President for Business Affairs has announced 
revised bus schedules which will become effective 7 a.m. 
April 29. The revision was recommended by the Board of 
Student Affairs in view of the energy crisis, the need for 
increased security measures and the emphasis on reduced 
operating costs.  Both the Ludwell Apartments and the James 
Blair Terrace routes are affected. 

"Whereas there is a security problem presently at the Col¬ 
lege, The Board of Student Affairs recommends to 
the Vice President for Business Affairs and to the 
Office of Buildings and Grounds that the Ludwell 
bus add a stop at the Library parking lot for all 
runs after dark. 

Mr. Carter cited the thoroughness and sincerity with which 
the BSA conducted their survey that led to their resolutions. 
Excerpts of the resolutions that provided the impetus for the 
revised schedules are: 

"Whereas every bus stop adds to the wear and tear of the 
buses The Board of Student Affairs recommends to 
the Vice President for Business Affairs and the 
Office of Buildings and Grounds that the stop at 
Fraternity field and the stop at Old Dominion be 
deleted from the schedule." 

"Whereas the current energy crisis resulting in a twenty- 
five percent cutback in the College's fuel allot¬ 
ment, the rising cost of fuel, and a probable cut¬ 
back in the College budget necessitate a cutback 
in the bus schedule. 

"Whereas the Student Association Senate and Interhall have 
endorsed two new schedules which should resolve 
these problems. 

Mr. Carter notes that the resolution has been incorporated 
in the new schedules in its entirety with the one exception of 
the deletion of the stop at Old Dominion.  This stop is being 
retained to provide service mainly to the Old Lodge classroom 
areas and the Post Office.  He also requests full cooperation 
in utilizing designated bus stops only, as this is a definite 
factor in attaining the anticipated savings.  The new bus 
schedules and routes which will become effective at 7 a.m. on 
April 29, are reproduced on the following pages).  Please note 
that the JBT Saturday and Sunday schedules differ from the JBT 
weekday schedules. 

Continued, pages 9-11 



Bus Schedule 

James Blair Terrace (Green Run) 

Monday through Friday 

1st Shift 

?  Leive i^us - Leave P.us it 

2nd Shi ft 

Cus Leave Bus tf          Leave 

J..1.T 
7:00Am 

I'.ich'd Rd 

7:30am 
  

J.B.T 

1 

Rich'd Rd 

1 1 2:40pra 

xp 7:15in - 2 3:00pm 

o 7:30am n 8:00am 1 3:00pm 1 3:20pm 

xp 7:45am - 2 3:20pm 2 3:40pm 

1 3:00Tm 1 8:30im 1 3:40pn 1 4:00pm 

xp 8:15am - 2 4:00pm 2 4:20pm 

2 8:30am o 
{* 9:00a m 1 4:20pn 1 4:40pm 

xp 8:45ani - 2 4:40pn 2 5:OOpm 

1 9:00am 1 9:20am 1 5:00pm 1 5:20pm 

2 9:203m o 9:40am 2 5:20pm 2 5:40pm 

1 9:40am 1 10:00am 1 5:40pm 1 6:OOpm 

2 10:00am 2 10:20am 2 6:00pm 2 6:20pm 

1 10:20am 1 10:40am 1 6:20pm 1 6:40pm 

2 10:40am o 11:00am p 6:40pm o 7:00pm 

1 11:00am 1 11:20am 1 7:00pm 1 7:30pm 

O 11:20am 2 11:40am o *' 7:30pm 2 8:OOpm 

1 11:40am 1 12:noon 1 8:OOpn 1 8:30pm 

2 12:noon o 12:20pm 2 8:30pm 2 9:OOpm 

1 12:20pm 1 12:40pm 1 9:00pm 1 9:30pm 

2 12:40pm '? 1:00pm 2 9:30pm 2 10:00pm 

1 1: OOp.r. 1 1:20pm 1 10:00pm 1 10:30pn 

2 1:20pm 2 1:40pm 2 10:30pm o 11:00pm 

1 l:40pn 1 2:00pm 1 11:00pm 1 11:30pm 

2 2:00pm o 2:20pm O ll:30pn 2 12:00nid 

1 2:20pm 1 12:00mid *1 12:30am 

2 2:40pm 
*1 

12:30am 

l:00ar.i 

x-o 1:00am 

- * ;;uns ;ri ■iday ni ght only x-2 2:00am - 

(Green Run) iiUS ROUT: ̂S (Green Run) 

Express P.oute 

Drive. Turn right on Monticcllo Avenue and proceed south, turning left off 
Monticcllo \vcnue on Campus entrance behind William and Mary Hall. Discharge 
all passengers betv/een Commons and William and Mary Hall. Bus returns to JBT 
by most direct route, making no stops for passengers. 

TTu7 Routes-for-buses-leaving JBT and Richmond Road appear on reverse side. 

Stops Made Only at Designated Bus Stops 
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Bus Schedule 

James Blair Terrace (Green Run) 

Saturday and Sunday 

1st Shift 2nd Shij ft_ 

Bus #   Leave Bus ft Leave Bus # Leave    I 3us # Leave 

J.B.T Rich'd Rd J.B.T Rich'd Rd 
5:OOpm 1 7:30am 1 8:00am 1 

1 8:30am 1 9:00am 2 5:30pm 

1 9:30am 1 10:00am 1 5:30pm 1 6:OOpm 

2 10:00am 2 10:30am 2 6:OOpm 2 6:30pm 

1 10:30am 1 11:00am 1 6:30pm 1 7:OOpm 

2 11:00am 2 11:30am 2 7:OOpm 2 7:30pm 

1 11:30am 1 12:00noon 1 7:30pm 1 8:OOpm 

2 12:00noon 2 12:30pm 2 8:OOpm 2 8:30pm 

1 12:30pm 1 1:OOpm 1 8:30pm 1 9:OOpm 

2 l:OOpm 2 1:30pm 2 9:OOpm 2 9:30pm 

1 1:30pm 1 2:OOpm 1 9:30pm 1 10:OOpm 

2 2:OOpm o 2:30pm 2 10:00pm 2 10:30pm 

1 2:30pm 1 3:OOpm 1 10:30pm 1 11:00pm 

2 3:OOpm 2 3:30pm o 11:OOpm 2 11:30pm 

1 3:30pm 1 4:00pm 1 11:30pm 1 12:00mid 

2 4:OOpm 2 4:30pm 2 12:00mid 2* 12:30am 

1 4:30pm 1 12:30am - 

2 5:OOpm 2* 
2* 

l:OOam 
2:00am 

2* 1:30am 

* Runs Sat. nites on] y   
(Green Run) BUS ROI JTES (Green R un) 

at Heritage Inn. Turn left on Garrison Drive for BUS STOP at Sears. Turn left 
on Monticello Avenue, then right on Richmond Road, and proceed east; turn right 
off Richmond Road onto Dillard Street, and proceed to BUS STOP west of  Frat 
Complex parking lot and thence to BUS STOP at Commons. Follow New Campus Road 
to BUS STOP at duPont; next, to BUS STOP at Swem Library. Turn left on Campus 
Drive to BUS STOP at intersection of Campus Drive and Old Campus Road just 
south of Stadium. Proceed to traffic light on Richmond Road and turn right to 
Bus Station on Richmond Road at Blow Gym. 

From Richmond Road 
Proceed east to College Corner, turn right down Jamestown Road to BUS STOP 

at Barrett Hall. Continue west on Jamestown Road and turn right on Botetourt 
Drive to BUS STOP just prior to turning left on New Campus Drive (near Wm Small) 
Proceed to BUS STOP at duPont thence to BUS STOP at the Commons, then to BUS 
STOP west of Frat Complex parking lot. Continue onto Dillard Street for left 
turn onto Richmond Road. (Discharge and pickup of passengers is permitted prior 
to entering Richmond Rd.) Proceed west on Richmond Road and turn right at Bacon 
Avenue to Lafayette Street. Turn left for BUS STOP adacent to "Old Lun's". Turn 
right on Richmond Road and proceed directly to BUS STOP at James Blair Terrace. 

Stops Made Only at Designated Bus Stops 
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Bus Schedule 

Ludwell 

(Gold Run) 

Leave Ludwell (1st Shift) 

7:15 A.M. 10:45 A.M. 
7:30 A.M 11:15 A.M. 
7:45 A.M 11:45 A.M. 
8:00 A.M. 12:15 P.M. 
8:15 A.M 12:45 P.M. 
8:30 A.M 1:15 P.M. 
8:45 A.M 1:45 P.M. 
9:00 A.M 2:15 P.M. 
9:15 A.M 2:45 P.M. 
9:45 A.M 3:15 P. M. 

Leave Ludwell (2nd Shift) 

4:15 P.M. 9:15 P.M. 
4:45 P.M. 9:45 P.M. 
5:15 P.M. 10:15 P.M. 
5:45 P.M. 10:45 P.M. 
6:15 P.M. 11:15 P.M. 
6:45 P.M. 11:45 P.M. 
7:15 P.M. 12:15 A.M. 
7:45 P. M. *12:45 A.M. 
8:15 P.M. *   1:15 A.M. 

(R) Does not run on Saturdays and Sundays 
*  Runs Friday and Saturday nights only 

LUDWELL ROUTE 

Leave from 402 Ludwell, making stops at 304 and 104 Ludwell. 
Proceed to Jamestown Road, turning right and proceed to PBK and make loop 
around the circular drive making BUS STOP in front of PBK. Return to James¬ 
town Road and proceed east to BUS STOP near Campus Center and Book Store. 
Proceed around College Corner and north on Boundry Street to BUS STOP in 
front of Brown Hall.  Continue north on Boundry and turn left onto Scotland 
Street and proceed directly to Richmond Road.  Bear right on Richmond Road 
and turn left off Richmond Road onto Dillard Street and proceed to BUS STOP 
west of Fraternity Complex parking lot and thence to BUS STOP at the Commons. 
Proceed to BUS STOP at duPont Hall and thence to intersection of Botetourt 
Drive and New Campus Drive.  Turn left on Botetourt Drive to BUS STOPS in 
rear of Swem Library.  (Circle around the rear of Swem Library making stop 
on both rear walk-ways.)  Return to Botetourt Drive and turn left and 
proceed to BUS STOP at Adair Gym.  Proceed to Jamestown Road and continue 
to Ludwell discharging at 102 Ludwell and proceed around circle to BUS STOP 
at 402 Ludwell.  Bus will remain at 402 Ludwell until next departure time. 

Stops Made Only at Designated Bus Stops 



12 THE CALENDAR 
TUESDAY, APRIL 16 

INTERHALL MEETING:- CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
WOMEN'S LACROSSE MATCH: W&M vs. Lynchburg, Women's Athletic Field, 4 p.m. 
KAPPA DELTA BANQUET: CC, Rooms A&B, 6 p.m. 
SA SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES MEETING: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
FRENCH NEWSREELS: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: The Institute for Paralegal Training, 

Philadelphia, Pa., all majors with a 2.0 GPA or better, course programs 
which prepare the graduate to function as a lawyer's assistant. 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 24 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Pasack Valley, N.J., Schools, 1-4 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
WOMEN'S LACROSSE MATCH: W&M vs. Westhampton, Women's Athletic Field, 4 p.m. 
CIVILISATION SERIES FILM: "Heroic Materialism," Millington Aud., 4 p.m. 
KAPPA KAPPA GAMMA SENIOR BANQUET: CC, Ballroom, 5 p.m. 
CHI OMEGA INITIATION: Wren Chapel, 6:30 p.m. 
CIRCLE K MEETING: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
W&M BRIDGE CLUB: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7 p.m. 
PROJECT PLUS FORUM: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
MODERN LANGUAGES DEPARTMENT LECTURE: Dr. Theodore S. Beards ley, "Spanish Books 

and Spanish Paintings," Swem, Botetourt Theatre, 8 p.m. 
VISITING SCHOLAR LECTURE: Catherine L. Allen, Northeastern University, 

"Physical Education, Health, Recreation—Challenge and Promise," CC, 
Theatre, 8 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 17 
MEN'S TENNIS MATCH: W&M vs. Washington & Lee, Adair Courts, 3:15 p.m. 
PI DELTA EPSILON PUBLICATIONS BANQUET: CC, Ballroom, 6 p.m. 
W&M BRIDGE CLUB MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
CIRCLE K MEETING: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
PROJECT PLUS FORUM: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
MORTAR BOARD SOCIAL: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 8 p.m. 

^ FINE ARTS DEPARTMENT LECTURE: Dr. Marco Chiarini, Director, Pitti Gallery, 
   Florence, Italy, "Medici as Collectors of Art," Andrews 101, 8 p.m. 

W&M THEATRE PRODUCTION:  "The Alchemist," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
MERMETTES ANNUAL WATER SHOW:  "Collage," Adair Pool, 8:15 p.m. 

THURSDAY, APRIL 18 
COFFEE HOUR: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
BSA MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
CHRISTIAN SCIENCE ORGANIZATION MEETING: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
EPISCOPAL HOLY COMMUNION: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
AMERICAN FIELD SERVICE RECEPTION: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7 p.m. 
STUDENT INTERNATIONAL MEDITATION SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Room C, 7:30 p.m. 
AUDUBON WILDLIFE SERIES FILM: "Four Fathom World," narrated by Harry Pederson, 

CC, Ballroom, 7:45 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Deutschlandspiegel," German House, Botetourt Residences 

Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 
^ BOTETOURT BIBLIOGRAPHICAL SOCIETY LECTURE: Edward C. Carter II, Editor-nn- 

Chief, Papers of Benjamin Latrobe, "Latrobe in Virginia, 1796-98," Swem, 
Botetourt Theatre, 8:15 p.m. 

W&M THEATRE PRODUCTION: "The Alchemist," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
Collage," Adair Pool, 8:15 p.m. 
Social Security Administration, Pa., Del., Md., 

D.C, W.Va., Va., all majors, public contact—explain S.S. law to public 
and develop claims for all types of S.S. benefits. 

MERMETTES ANNUAL WATER SHOW 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS 

FRIDAY, APRIL 19 
BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION SPONSORS, INC., BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING: 

Swem, Rare Book Room, 3 p.m. 
W&M CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP MEETING: CC, Ballroom, 6:30 p.m. 

^-SA FILMS: "Poseidon Adventure," W&M Hall 7 p.m. 
"La Dolce Vita," W&M Hall, 9 p.m. 

HILLEL: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
—» W&M THEATRE PRODUCTION: "The Alchemist," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 

MERMETTES ANNUAL WATER SHOW: 'Ullage," Adair Pool, 8:15 p.m. 
PHI MU PLEDGE DANCE:  CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 

THURSDAY, APRIL 25 
COFFEE HOUR: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
CHRISTIAN SCIENCE ORGANIZATION MEETING: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
EPISCOPAL HOLY COMMUNION: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
CHI OMEGA INITIATION: Wren Chapel, 6:30 p.m. 
WOMEN'S EQUALITY GROUP MEETING: CC, Room C, 8 p.m. 
PBK LECTURE: Charles Hamilton, co-author of Black Power,  CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Deutschlandspiegel," German House, Botetourt Residences 

Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 
MUSIC DEPARTMENT RECITAL: Karla Hoffman, Senior Piano Recital, PBK, 8:15 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Acacia Mutual Life Insurance Co., all majors, 

sales. 

FRIDAY, APRIL 26 
CHEMISTRY DEPARTMENT: Cocktail Party, CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 5:30 p.m.; 

dinner, CC, Rooms A&B, 6:30 p.m. 
W&M CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP MEETING: CC, Theatre, 6:30 p.m. 
SA FILMS: "Easy Rider," W&M Hall, 7 p.m. 

"The Garden of the Finzi-Continis," W&M Hall, 9 p.m. 
HILLEL: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
CIVILISATION SERIES FILM: "Heroic Materialism," Millington Aud., 8 p.m. 
CARL HIBBARD MEMORIAL BAND CONCERT: PBK, 8:15 p.m., $1 
SIGMA CHI SWEETHEART DANCE: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 
MBA ASSOCIATION WINE AND CHEESE PARTY: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 9:30 p.m. 

SATURDAY, APRIL 27 
GRADUATE RECORD EXAM: Millington Aud., 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
WDA SEMINAR ON WOMEN'S SELF-ASSERTIVENESS TRAINING: Conducted by Linda A. 

MacNeilage, U. of Texas, Swem, Botetourt Theatre, 9 a.m.-5 p.m. 
CIRCLE K TUTORING PROGRAM: Small 152, Rogers 100, Washington 200, Unit B 

Basement, 10 a.m. 
ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
MUSIC DEPARTMENT PARTY: Lake Matoaka Shelter, 12:30 p.m. 
GRADUATE SCHOOL FOREIGN LANGUAGE TEST: Millington Aud., 1-5 p.m. 
LACROSSE MATCH: W&M vs. Randolph-Macon, Men's Intramural Field, 2 p.m. 
ALPHA LAMBDA DELTA INITIATION: Wren Great Hall, 3 p.m. 
ALPHA CHI OMEGA SPRING BANQUET: CC, Ballroom, 5:45 p.m. 
ALPHA LAMBDA DELTA PICNIC SUPPER: Lake Matoaka Shelter, 6 p.m. 
ALPHA CHI OMEGA SPRING DANCE: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 

SATURDAY, APRIL 20 
LAW SCHOOL ADMISSIONS TEST: Millington Aud., 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
PIKE BIKE MARATHON FOR MUSCULAR DYSTROPHY: 9 a.m.-3 p.m., begins at W&M Hall 
CIRCLE K TUTORING PROGRAM: Small 152, Rogers 100, Washington 200, Unit B 

Basement, 10 a.m. 
PHI SIGMA HONORARY BIOLOGY SOCIETY MEETING: Small 113, 11 a.m. 
ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
SA CONFERENCE ON SAFETY AND SECURITY: CC, Theatre, Rooms A, B, C, D, Green 

and Gold, 1:30 p.m. 
RUGBY MATCH: Men's Intramural Field, 2 p.m. 
W&M THEATRE PRODUCTION: "The Alchemist," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
KAPPA DELTA PLEDGE DANCE: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 

SUNDAY, APRIL 21 
MORTAR BOARD INITIATION: Wren Great Hall, 11 a.m. 
MORTAR BOARD LUNCHEON: CC, Rooms A&B, 1 p.m. 
PHI DELTA KAPPA INITIATION: Wren Chapel, 1 p.m. 
INTERHALL FACULTY/STUDENT SOFTBALL GAME: Yates Field, 2 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 4 p.m. 
PHI DELTA KAPPA RECEPTION: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 4 p.m. 
MUSIC DEPARTMENT RECITAL: F. Donald Truesdell, Piano, CC, Ballroom, 4 p.m. 
WCWM MANAGERS MEETING: CC, Gold Room, 6 p.m. 
KAPPA KAPPA GAMMA INITIATION: Wren Great Hall, 6:45 p.m. 
STUDENT INTERNATIONAL MEDITATION SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Room C, 7:30 p.m. 

MONDAY, APRIL 22 
U.S. MARINE CORPS OFFICER SELECTION TEAM: CC, Lobby, 9 a.m.-3 p.m. 
ENGLISH AND FINE ARTS DEPARTMENTS LECTURE: Rosalie, Lady Mander of Wightwick 

Manor, Staffordshire, England, "Rossetti and Victorian Painting," Swem, 
Botetourt Theatre, 11 a.m. 

MEN'S TENNIS MATCH: W&M vs. Hampden-Sydney, Adair Courts, 3:15 p.m. 
BAPTIST STUDENT UNION MEETING: CC, Room C, 7 p.m. 
STUDENT INTERNATIONAL MEDITATION SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Rooms A&B, 7:30 p.m. 
BAHA'I FIRESIDE: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
RAFT DEBATE: PBK, 8 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Warum Laeuft Herr R. Amok?" (English subtitles), German 

House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 

TUESDAY, APRIL 23 
U.S. MARINE CORPS OFFICER SELECTION TEAM: CC, Lobby, 9 a.m.-3 p.m. 
LACROSSE MATCH: W&M vs. W&L, Men's Intramural Field, 3 p.m. 
INTERHALL MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
KAPPA DELTA SENIOR BANQUET: CC, Ballroom, 6:30 p.m. 
SA SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
PHI ETA SIGMA SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Room A, 7 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
STUDENT INTERNATIONAL MEDITATION SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Room C, 7:30 p.m. 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES MEETING: CC, .Room D, 8 p.m. 
CONCERT: Norfolk Symphony Orchestra, PBK, 8:30 p.m., $4, students $2 
FRENCH LANGUAGE FILM: "Brittany," French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, 

Lobby, 9 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 

SUNDAY, APRIL 28 
COFFEE HOUR: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 4 p.m. 
PHI ETA SIGMA HONORARY SOCIETY: Initiation, Wren Great Hall, 4 p.m.; 

Banquet, CC, Room A, 5 p.m. 
WCWM MANAGERS MEETING: CC, Gold Room, 6 p.m. 
W&M CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP CONCERT: Jim Ward, CC, Ballroom, 7:30 p.m. 

MONDAY, APRIL 29 
SBA MEETING: CC, Theatre, 4 p.m. 
ALPHA CHI OMEGA INITIATION: Wren Great Hall, 6:30 p.m. 
BAPTIST STUDENT UNION MEETING: CC, Room C, 7 p.m. 
BAHA'I FIRESIDE: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
SPRING HONORS CONVOCATION: PBK, 8 p.m.. Reception Following in Dodge Room 

TUESDAY, APRIL 30 
SCHOOL OF EDUCATION DISSERTATION DEFENSE: CC, Room.C, 10 a.m. 
INTERHALL MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
BETA GAMMA SIGMA: Initiation, Wren Great Hall, 4:45 p.m.; Social Hour and 

Dinner, CC, Rooms A&B, 5:30 p.m. 
ALPHA CHI OMEGA INITIATION: Wren Great Hall, 6:30 p.m. 
SA SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
ENGLISH CLUB SPEAKER: Carl Dolmetsch, "William Byrd of Westover as an Augustan 

Poet," PBK, Dodge Room, 7:15 p.m. 
SBA JUVENILE LAW SYMPOSIUM: Panel discussion moderated by Tony Fitch, adjunct 

professor of law, CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m. 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
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